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Overview and Scrutiny Issues
1.
A Snapshot of some of the Scrutiny Work currently being undertaken
Central Services Policy and Scrutiny Committee

At their January meeting the Committee undertook a review into the consultation process that had been used for refreshing the Essex Partnership Strategy.  The Committee heard from six witnesses and the final report detailing their findings and recommendations was agreed at the February meeting.

A Task and Finish Group convened by the Committee has conducted a review of the recruitment service provided for the Council by Capita, with the final report due to be completed shortly.  The Group held four evidence sessions and heard from 15 witnesses during the course of their review.

The Committee has also undertaken extensive reviews into topics referred to them through the performance scorecard system.  These topics include the value of generated capital receipts and the survey methods that the Council uses to measure public satisfaction.  The final report from the capital receipt generation review will be presented at a future Scrutiny Board meeting.

Children and Young People’s Policy and Scrutiny Committee

The Committee has been discussing the management and structural changes in the SCF Directorate and clarifying the priorities of the Directorate over the next 12 to 24 months.  We have been impressed by the vision of the new leadership and look forward to working with the Cabinet Member and senior staff in our critical friend capacity.

As much of the Committee’s work in the past year has been reactive we concentrated at our meeting in April on agreeing a Forward Look of major topics which Committee Members themselves wish to discuss.

Finally, the Committee has helped to progress the final report of the Youth Scrutiny Committee on anti-bullying measures, as a valuable example of how young people can contribute to the overall wellbeing of our County.

Community Wellbeing and Older People Policy and Scrutiny Committee
The Committee has received and endorsed the review of the Learning Revolution White Paper, which was undertaken by a Task and Finish Group.

The Committee assisted the AH&CW directorate in readiness for the CQC Inspection in March.  The Annual Performance Assessment and Action Plan was considered.  Overall, the APA was positive, but the Committee focussed on areas in which the Council needed to improve.  An update on performance within these areas will be received at the June Committee.

Since December 2009 the Committee has also heard evidence related to the Telecare pledge, Adult Safeguarding, the Occupational Therapy Complaints Review, Winter Pressures and Swine Flu, Quality and Commissioning of Care, and Member Visits to Residential Care Homes.
The Committee revisited a scrutiny on Adult Social Care Provider Services, in particular related to the appointment of a Social Landlord for residential accommodation and short breaks / respite for those with learning disabilities.

The Committee will be undertaking a site visit to two Extra Care Sheltered Housing Accommodation sites near Ely on 19 May.

The Committee will shortly be undertaking scrutiny of Occupational Therapy Services, Wellbeing Centres and Blue Badge Provision. Additionally, the Mental Health Partnership Trusts will be reporting back to the Committee on issues around Self Directed Support pilots, the number of Carers’ assessments undertaken and advocacy referrals.

Economic Development and Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee

In April the Committee reviewed its Forward Look and agreed how it would take forward the planning of some of the scrutiny reviews scheduled for the Autumn including the Essex Legacy from the 2012 Olympic Games and Paralympic Games, the Council’s relationship with statutory undertakers in the way works are undertaken in the highway, and the generation of energy. One of the Committee’s chosen approaches is to establish task and finish groups to identify those lines of questioning that need to be pursued in order to fulfil the purpose of each review, as well as an overall framework for gathering evidence that will include cross examining witnesses and undertaking pertinent visits.

The Committee has also monitored the progress that has been achieved in respect of recommendations forwarded to Cabinet Members following scrutiny reviews of Bus Telematics (or Real Time Passenger Information), and Performance Indicators on Environmental CO2 Emissions and the Ecological Footprint.  In both cases the Committee has decided to undertake further investigations before reaching any conclusions.

Executive Scrutiny Committee

The Committee agreed the scope of its scrutiny review into the Transformation Programme in March, and most recently received a presentation from the Cabinet Member for Finance and Transformation Programme and the Director of People and Transformation. This presentation gave a clear explanation of the pressures the Council was facing and how these would be addressed whilst making services more customer-centric. Having obtained an understanding of the overall vision of the Programme, the Committee will continue to explore the identified themes of governance, sustainability, performance and delivery in more detail over future meetings.

The Committee heard that measures are being taken to improve communications about the Programme, with a view to providing a briefing session for all Members in the near future.

Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee

The major event recently was an away day involving all five local PCTs, to look at their strategic plans and major proposals for the next few years.  Following on from this, the Committee has drawn up a programme of work for the next 18 months, with provision for dementia patients being at the forefront.  The Essex and Southend LINk was also involved in this event and the Committee continues to work closely with the LINk on matters of mutual interest.

Increasingly much scrutiny work is handled at regional level, with initiatives from the Strategic Health Authority and the Specialised Commissioning Group.  Essex continues to hold the chair of the Regional Health Chairs Forum (which comprises all 11 HOSC Chairmen in the east of England) and plays a major role in shaping the regional response to these initiatives.

Safer and Stronger Communities Overview and Scrutiny Committee

Work has concentrated on completing the major study on two wheeler road safety and commencing a study on the Essex built heritage.  These are complex pieces of work, bringing about a raft of recommendations for a wide range of bodies.

Committee members continue to be willing to be innovative in their ways of working, trialling methods which can be extended across all the scrutiny structure.  As recent examples:

· On road safety, the Chairman has participated in national conferences and been able to share examples of good practice which Essex might wish to adopt.  In addition close links have been established with Essex Police on road traffic initiatives the Force is involved with.

· The Essex Heritage review has included a visit to Waltham Abbey and a Committee meeting in that town, rather than at County Hall, allowing local residents and organisations an opportunity for a face-to-face session with County Councillors, plus looking at good practice from across the country.

2.
Proposals for the future of the Overview and Scrutiny Function

I have been asked by the Leader of the Council to review the operations of the Overview and Scrutiny functions to see what can be done to reduce the demands on the Scrutiny support officers and to take into account the need to reduce the number of special responsibility allowances paid to members.  As a result I am proposing that the Council ceases to have a separate Central Services Policy and Scrutiny Committee.  The work formerly done by this Committee can be picked up either by the Executive Scrutiny Committee or by joint task and finish groups from some or all of the four main service Policy and Scrutiny Committees.  I am optimistic that this will result in some reduced workload for the Scrutiny support officers, will reduce the number of special responsibility allowances and will allow the Council ample flexibility to ensure that Central Services issues are still scrutinised to an appropriate degree.
The details of my proposals are contained in the Council Issues Report with an appropriate recommendation.

Kay Twitchen

Chairman of the Scrutiny Board

